


 

Memorandum 
 
 

To: Merrill Flood, Assistant City Manager  

From: Ben Griffith, Community Development Director 

Date: August 17, 2016 

Subject: Appointment of Les Everett to the NC Code Officials Qualification Board 

  

 

Chief Building Inspector Les Everett was recently appointed to serve on the North Carolina Code 

Officials Qualification Board.  Letters of appointment and confirmation are attached to this 

memo.  The Board is responsible for certifying Code Enforcement Officials (CEOs) in North 

Carolina. No city, county, or state agency inspector may enforce the State Building Code without 

being certified by the Qualification Board.  The 20 member Board is composed of engineers, 

contractors, inspectors, architects, educators, and city, county, and state officials. 

 

Les has been with the City of Greenville for nearly 19 years, and the Chief Building Inspector for 

over 15 years.  Les has completed many rigorous training courses and maintains several 

professional building certifications.  His devotion to the City and to the ongoing training of the 

Inspections staff is indicative of his and the Inspections staff’s competency.  Les’ appointment to 

serve on the NC Code Officials Qualification Board speaks volumes to the professionalism and 

service that Les and the Inspections Division provide to the residents and property owners of 

the City of Greenville.  This is a definite great recognition of Les Everett and increases the City’s 

exposure at the State level.  Please help me in congratulating Les Everett in this high profile and 

prestigious appointment. 
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 Qualification Board 
 
Chairman: 
Hayden Lutterloh, III  
(Fire Prevention Inspector) 
 
Vice Chairman: 
Bill Thunberg  
(At-Large Member) 
 
Members: 
Taher Abu-Lebdeh, PhD, PE 
(NCAT Engineering Faculty) 
 

Dan Brummitt 
(County Elected Official) 
 
Richard D. Ducker  
(Institute of Government) 
 

Les Everett 
(County CEO) 
 

Jerry Jones 
(City Elected Official) 
 

Allen Kelly  
(Lic. Mech/Plumbing Cont.) 
 
Brenda Lyerly 
(City Elected Official) 
 

Andy Matthews 
(Lic. General Contractor) 
 

Richard Morris 
(County Manager) 
 

William ‘Chris’ Raynor 
(Community Colleges) 
 
Ray Rice  
(City CEO) 
 

Mark Smith 
(Lic. General Contractor) 
 

Ken Stafford, AIA  
(Registered Architect) 
 
James Steele 
(Lic. Electrical Contractor) 
 
Mack Summey, PE 
(Registered Engineer) 
 

Stephen Terry, PhD, PE 
(NCSU Engineering Faculty) 
 
VACANT 
(County Elected Official) 

August 4, 2016 
 
 
Mr. Leslie T. Everett 
 
 
 

Via email leverett@greenvillenc.gov   

 
Dear Mr. Everett: 
 
This welcome letter follows up your recent Notice of Appointment to the 
North Carolina Code Officials Qualification Board (COQB).  Information 
about the board’s responsibilities is available through the Office of State Fire 
Marshal web site.  Please review the documents below available in the red 
box labeled RESOURCES. 
 

 NC General Statutes (COQB) 
 COQB Board Rules 
 COQB By-Laws 

 
The next quarterly meeting is scheduled for October 25, 2016 at 1:00 pm.  
The meeting location has not yet been posted.  Minutes from prior meetings 
are available through the web site MEETING INFORMATION item selection. 
 
Please send me an email to be used for your work with the board and a 
telephone number that may be listed on the web site.  My phone number is 
919-662-4880 ext. 272 and email mike.hejduk@ncdoi.gov. 
 
On behalf of staff and the Board welcome aboard. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Mike Hejduk 
Director, NC Code Officials Qualifications Board 
 

mailto:leverett@greenvillenc.gov
http://www.ncdoi.com/OSFM/Engineering_and_Codes/Default.aspx?field1=Code_Officials_Qualification_Board_USER&user=Code_Officials_Qualification_Board
http://www.ncdoi.com/OSFM/Engineering_and_Codes/Default.aspx?field1=Code_Officials_Qualification_Board_USER&user=Code_Officials_Qualification_Board
mailto:mike.hejduk@ncdoi.gov


 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
TO: Barbara Lipscomb, City Manager 
 
FROM: Roger Johnson, Economic Development & Revitalization Manager RJ 
 
DATE: August 24, 2016 
 
RE:  Marketing and Incentives 
 
 
During	the	August	15,	2016,	City	Council	meeting,	revisions	to	the	Capital	Investment	Grant	Program	
were	approved	(copy	attached).		Council	members	also	discussed	the	importance	of	marketing	
incentive	programs.		The	marketing	of	incentives	will	be	an	integral	part	of	a	broader	marketing	effort	
to	accelerate	economic	development.			
	
Before	moving	forward	with	marketing	efforts,	the	Office	of	Economic	Development	(OED)	
benchmarked	the	10	best	marketing	programs	for	economic	development	and	met	with	a	local	
marketing	group.		The	common	theme	discovered	is	that	a	better	web	presence	generates	more	web	
traffic	resulting	in	positive	results	for	marketing	in terms	of	unique	visitors,	total	visits,	and	page	
views.		In	today’s	world	it	is	imperative	that	a	digital	marketing	campaign	use	search	engine	
optimization	to	improve	marketing.		Therefore,	improving	the	OED’s	web	presence	became	the	
centerpiece	for	marketing	efforts,	including	incentives.	
	
The	current	OED	website	contains	an	older	platform	that	makes	frequent	updates	impractical.		So,	the	
OED	first	benchmarked	the	highest	ranked	website	designs	in	the	United	States,	then	hired	Liaison	
Design	Group	(Economic	Development	Website	Design	Specialists	that	developed	raleigh4you)	to	
build	a	new	OED	website.		The	new	site	will	allow	OED	staff	members	to	update	the	web	content	
regularly.		Regular	updates	to	the	website	moves	the	site	up	the	list	of	results	when	others	conduct	key	
word	searches	(aka	search	engine	optimization	that	includes	incentives).					
	
The	primary	OED	plan	is	to	market	Greenville,	including	incentives,	at	a	higher	level	through	a	modern	
web	presence.		When	the	new	website	is	complete	(by	January	2017)	the	OED	will	have	the	ability	to	
promote	available	land,	buildings,	demographic	data,	workforce	data,	and	economic	
development	incentives.		We	will	write	articles,	cut	and	paste	economic	development	information,	
interact	with	social	media	efforts,	and	place	new	data,	like	incentives,	on	the	website	at	least	monthly.	
Recurring	updates	bring	on	search	engine	optimization,	move	the	site	up	the	search	lists,	drives	traffic	
to	the	website,	and	makes	it	easier	for	others	to	find	information	about	incentives.		
	
On	the	website,	the	OED	will	notably	display	information	about	the	following	incentives:	
	
Local	Incentives	
Small	Business	Plan	Competition	
Capital	Investment	Grant	
Facade	Improvement	Grant	
Community	Development	Block	Grant		
Jobs	Based	Incentive	Program	(pending	Council	approval)		



	
State	Incentives	
Building	Re‐Use	Grant	
One	North	Carolina	Fund	
JDIG	(Job	Development	Investment	Grant)	
Small	Business	Technology	Funding	
NC	Biotech	EDA	
Industrial	Revenue	Bond	Program	
Workforce	Training	
Data	Centers	Sales	&	Use	Tax	Exemptions	
Historic	Preservation	Tax	Credits	
County	Tier	Designation	
Foreign	Trade	Zones	
Utility	Account	(Public	Infrastructure	grants)	
 
In	addition	to	a	web	presence,	the	OED	will	use	other	targeted	marketing	techniques	to	promote	
Greenville,	including	incentives.		Upon	completion	of	the	virtual	building	(need	a	place	for	a	business	
to	locate),	the	OED	will	email	over	1,100	site	selectors	across	the	US,	driving	traffic	to	the	new	website.		
Additionally,	the	OED	created	collateral	print	material	to	hand‐out	at	conferences,	trade	shows,	and	
industry	events.	
 
While	the	focus	of	this	update	is	on	marketing	incentives,	the	OED	recognizes	that	many	higher	
ranking	site	selection	criteria	(availability	sites,	cost	of	labor,	tax	rates,	skilled	labor,	etc.)	are	critical	
and	will	continue	to	focus	on	these	important	categories	too.		The	OED	is	also	working	to	update	the	
Economic	Development	Plan	and	anticipates	presenting	this	proposed	plan	to	City	Council	in	October.		
Following	the	adoption	of	a	revised	Economic	Development	Plan,	if	additional	changes	are	
recommended	to	the	incentive	policies	of	the	City,	they	will	be	presented	to	City	Council	at	a	later	time.							
	
Please	do	not	hesitate	to	ask	clarifying	questions.			
	
	
cc:	 Merrill	Flood,	Assistant	City	Manager	
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C i t y  o f  G r e e n v i l l e  
Capital Investment Grant Program Guidelines 

I. Introduction 

The purpose of the Capital Investment Grant program is to support attraction and retention of quality job growth and 
tax base development through new investment in business. Economic development projects that infuse new private 
investment into the Greenville economy may be eligible for cash grant funds. The grant program is supported by 
increases of property tax revenue to the City of Greenville generated as a result of incentivized projects, which 
otherwise might not have been completed. All grant awards are approved by the City Council of the City of 
Greenville. The grant awards are dispersed in annual installments only after property taxes have been paid.    
 
Qualifying Projects/Areas: Qualifying projects under the Capital Investment Grant program fall into two general 
categories:  

1. Economic Driver Projects are projects with new investments (relocations or expansions of business 
operations) in "targeted" industry sectors or other driving or basic industries (e.g., biomed facility), 
which are expected to have a significant positive communitywide and/or regional economic 
development impact, or major investments in non-targeted sectors (e.g., distribution or call center) or 
commercial projects that exceed a $15 million investment threshold. Because Economic Driver 
projects are expected to 
generate new quality job 
growth for Greenville’s citizens 
and/or increase the size and 
diversity of the City’s tax base, 
they qualify to apply for grant 
funds provided that they are 
located within the Greenville 
corporate limits.  

 
2. Special Projects in EDI (Economic Development Investment) Zones are projects not meeting the 

general qualifying standards (above) may qualify for a Capital Investment Grant provided that they are 
located in the Greenville Corporate Limits if they are located within designated EDI Zones and either 
(a). involve "catalytic" mixed-use (re)development and/or promote City Council goals (e.g., providing 
neighborhood-serving commercial in underserved areas), or (b). have the potential to transform 
districts, including community empowerment areas (e.g., West Greenville), further the City’s Uni-Med 
Marketplace strategic 
vision (e.g., Center City, 
Medical District), or 
strengthen Greenville’s 
status as a commercial 
hub and destination place 
for consumers and tourists 
in eastern North Carolina. 
Projects that include student housing

1
 as a primary or secondary (more than tertiary) 

component of the development program are not eligible for Capital Investment Grants.

                                                           
1
 Student housing is defined as any uses that would be classified under the City’s zoning code as Dormitory: “A building or group of 

buildings where group sleeping accommodations are provided with or without meals for persons not members of the same family group, in 

one room or in a series of closely associated rooms under joint occupancy and single management, such as a college dormitory or privately 

owned dormitory intended for use by college students.” 
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II. Policy Rationale and Fiscal Approach 

The Capital Investment Grant program aims to attract projects that generate net positive economic value 
to the community, which were not expected to be feasible and/or be pursued to completion in the 
absence of the incentives  – i.e., the economic and fiscal benefits are expected to exceed the costs of 
public investment. The grant program is effectively self-supported by the net increases in ad valorem tax 
revenue generated by new incentivized projects. After all annual installments have been allocated, it is 
expected that the City will enjoy the full value from the incentive private capital investment – increased 
and/or diversified tax base, 
employment, “spin off” economic 
activities, etc.        
 
Annual installments are based on 
the annual increased tax revenue 
generated to the City of Greenville. 
The annual installment is equal to 
no more than 75-percent of the 
increased ad valorem property tax 
revenue to the City of Greenville, 
while the remaining increased 
property tax revenue effectively 
contributes to the City’s general revenue collections. It is expected that a project aided by a Capital 
Investment Grant otherwise would not have been completed without the incentive (“but for”); and that by 
helping to “close the deal” on an economically beneficial project, the incentive program at least partly 
enabled the jurisdiction to outperform the fiscal results that would have ensued in the absence of the 
incentive.        
 
To maintain fiscal neutrality, the size of the annual installment is to be calculated in absolute terms – a 
larger capital investment will generate a higher “baseline” from which to dispense funds: the tax increment 
generated by a $10 million private capital investment will be ten times larger than the tax increment 
generated by a $1 million investment; therefore the potential annual installment for the $10 million 
investment would generally be ten times larger than the annual installment for a $1 million project.  
 
The total size of the grant award, however, takes into consideration the extent to which a project furthers 
the City’s strategic planning goals. Although the size of annual installments is largely dependent on the 
increased annual tax revenue generated to the City of Greenville, the City Council can adjust the total 
amount of grant funds offered over the life of a Capital Investment Grant incentive package by increasing 
or decreasing the total number of annual installments awarded to the project. Cash grants typically 
represent up to 75-percent of 4-6 years (depending on prioritization) of expected increased property tax 
revenue; however, in special cases, the grant offer might be based on 7 - 12 years of additional revenue 
(e.g., to support a small, undercapitalized project of strategic importance; or to support a very large-scale 
economic driver project).  
 
Annual payments will be made in March of each year based on the actual increased real ad valorem 
property tax revenue generated to the City of Greenville by the project from the previous tax year. The 
annual payments will be up to and not exceed the increased ad valorem property tax revenue generated 
to the City of Greenville by the project using the formula determined by staff and approved by the 
Greenville City Council. Disbursements will only be made if property taxes for the project are paid in full. 
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III. Qualifying for a Grant Award 

Staff initially consults with grant applicants to determine whether a prospective project qualifies for 
funding under the Capital Investment Grant program. If staff determines that a project does not qualify 
within one of two categories, staff will not recommend to City Council that the project be considered for 
funding under the program.   

Economic Driver Projects: If a capital business investment (relocation or expansion) meets general 
qualifying standards as an Economic Driver Project, that project may be eligible for funding anywhere 
within the Greenville corporate limits. These projects are expected to generate significant positive 
communitywide and/or regional economic development impacts that will broadly benefit all citizens of 
Greenville. Economic Driver Projects will either create a high number of net new quality jobs (e.g., >50 
new jobs) for citizens in the local/regional economy, or attract/retain talent in specialized, high-value fields 
that make Greenville more competitive economically. Economic Driver Projects not only generate direct 
economic benefits at the incentivized facility; they also tend to generate indirect economic activities from 
other local firms providing goods and services to the Economic Driver Project.  
 
The City of Greenville may seek to capitalize on its existing strategic advantages in target sectors. 
Smaller-scale capital investments in these sectors may also qualify for grant funding, provided that they 
are expected to have disproportionately positive impacts. Even modest growth in target sectors might 
have the potential to enhance Greenville’s economic competitiveness, spur innovation and 
entrepreneurial activities, and raise the community’s economic profile. 
 

Special Projects in EDI Zones: Projects not meeting the general qualifying standards as an Economic 
Driver Project, may qualify for a Capital Investment Grant provided that they are located in the Greenville 
Corporate Limits if they are located within designated EDI Zones and either (a). involve "catalytic" mixed-
use (re)development and/or promote City Council goals (e.g., providing neighborhood-serving 
commercial in underserved areas), or (b). have the potential to transform districts, including community 
empowerment areas (e.g., West Greenville), further the City’s Uni-Med Marketplace strategic vision (e.g., 
Center City, Medical District), or strengthen Greenville’s status as a commercial hub and destination 
place for consumers and tourists in eastern North Carolina.  
 
The City of Greenville has adopted six EDI Zones: Airport Area, Center City, Dickinson Avenue, East 
Tenth Street, Medical District, and West Greenville (See Appendix C: Map of EDI Zones).  

 
Examples of catalytic projects within an EDI Zone: 

• Hotel  

• Retail/commercial anchor  

• Mixed-use residential project in the Center City; however, projects that include student 
housing as a primary component of the development program are not eligible for Capital 
Investment Grants   

• Major arts/entertainment venue  

 
In reviewing grant requests for Special Projects in EDI Zones, staff and the City Council will consider, 
among other factors, to what extent the project promotes the goals and strategies addressed in relevant 
area and corridor plans or studies, including Center City – West Greenville Revitalization Plan, the 
Medical District Plan, the Streetscape Master Plan, and Horizons comprehensive plan. Additionally, the 
Council will consider to what extent a project supports economic development that will positively impact 
broad, diverse segments of the public. 
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A few examples of goals and strategies addressed in City Council’s Strategic Goals, the Horizons 
comprehensive plan, or other plans, which might be especially relevant to Capital Investment Grant 
projects in EDI Zones: 
 

• Increase neighborhood-serving retail in underserved areas. 
• Bring more retail and professional activities downtown (Center City, Dickinson Avenue). 
• Expand and define the boundaries of downtown to connect to the residential neighborhoods both 

east and west of the center city (Center City, Dickinson Avenue, West Greenville, Medical 
District). 

• Promote joint opportunities for quality development which enhance the growth, image, and 
identity of downtown Greenville and East Carolina University (Center City, Dickinson Avenue, 
East Tenth Street). 

• Increase the scope of uses and activities in the downtown to create night and weekend activity 
(Center City, Dickinson Avenue, West Greenville). 

• Increase the density and the scope of land use in the downtown core to create night and 
weekend activity (Center City, Dickinson Avenue, West Greenville). 

• Encouragement of infill retail and entertainment uses along Evans Street and the key parcels on 
the Tenth Street corridor to provide critical mass.  

• Development of an arts and science/cultural/entertainment district in the area bounded by 
Dickinson Avenue, Reade Circle, Evans Street, and Tenth Street (Center City, Dickinson Avenue, 
West Greenville). 

 
The above is a partial list of goals and strategies that might apply to Special Projects in EDI Zones. 
Projects that promote multiple strategic goals are more likely to qualify and/or be prioritized for funding.  
 
Applicants are urged to contact staff to ascertain whether a proposed project qualifies within one of the 
above two categories – Economic Driver Projects or Special Projects in EDI Zones. 

 

IV. Scoring System 

Qualifying projects may be eligible for a range of funding levels under the Capital Investment Grant 
depending on how well the project promotes the City of Greenville’s strategic goals. To prioritize the most 
economically impactful investments, a points system (Appendix A) will be utilized for determining 
appropriate levels of funding for different types and scales of projects, which apply both to qualifying 
Economic Driver Projects and Special Projects in EDI Zones. The points system recognizes projects to 
the extent that they are expected to have significantly positive economic and fiscal impacts on Greenville 
(e.g., creation of new high quality jobs); that they further the City’s land development and strategic 
economic goals; that they increase the numbers of market rate for lease and homeownership residential 
units in the Center City (not including student housing); that they increase the supply of premium spec 
office space; and that they demonstrate the financial viability of public and private investment in the 
project. 
 
Projects that score especially high on the prioritization scale (over 40 points) can be offered a larger 
number of annual installments (e.g., 7 years) and/or higher funding levels, while lower priority projects 
(over 30 points) will be limited to 3 or 4 years of installments. In addition, the City Council may adjust the 
size of annual installments (up to 75-percent of the increased property tax generated to the City by the 
project) to account for new job creation or other values; other factors being equal, a grant amount that 
corresponds to the increase in property tax revenue over 7 years would be considerably larger than one 
that corresponds to only 4 years of the increase.  
 
Staff will use the scoring system to evaluate projects and then recommend to City Council an appropriate 
grant package. The final grant offer is at the sole discretion of City Council, which can use staff 
guidelines, scoring, and recommendations as frameworks for adjusting grant amounts as needed. 
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Qualifying projects may be eligible for grant funds but are not entitled to receive funds (City Council 
discretion). The amount of grant funds offered, if any, is at the sole discretion of City Council. 
 
An applicant may request any or all of the above incentives, subject to available funding, qualification, 
and execution of formal agreements as necessary. Approval of an application under the Capital 
Investment Grant program does not grant a project vested rights for development or grant any third-party 
benefit. The City Council reserves the right to set priorities among applications under consideration if 
necessary. The City Council also reserves the right to revoke or amend the incentives which may be 
offered at any time and for any or no reason. The City Council may reject an application if the applicant 
does not provide additional information requested, or if circumstances change during consideration. The 
City Council may offer other incentives for projects that the City Council initiates. 
 
 

V. Eligibility 

In order for a qualifying project to be eligible for incentives, the applicant must submit a request and that 
request must be approved by the Greenville City Council prior to commencing construction  
 
The applicant will be required to agree that in the event some or all of the Project/Project Site is 
transferred by the applicant to a form or type of ownership that is exempt, in whole or in part, from Cityor 
County property taxes, the City of Greenville’s obligations to provide incentives may be reduced or 
subject to repayment, and any further grant payments shall cease. There will be default language in the 
development agreement that protects the City of Greenville from changes within the project after approval 
and that incentives can be withdrawn, or be required to be repaid, if default occurs. 
 
The applicant must demonstrate that the project would not be feasible but for the incentives amount 
requested. Staff may utilize an independent party to verify the “but for” gap.  
 
The potential increased property tax revenue generated to the City by a project will be calculated based 
on the project uses. Staff will work closely with the Pitt County Property Appraiser’s office to generate the 
best possible estimate. In the event that the amount of the increased City or County ad valorem property 
taxes related to the Project or Project Site is less than the estimated amount for any reason, the amount 
of the incentive will be reduced accordingly. Each year the actual increased property tax revenue 
generated by the project will be determined and used as a basis for calculating the payment to the 
applicant 
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VI. Application Process 

1. Applicant (property owner or agent with property owner’s written consent) will submit an 
application to the Office of Economic Development including: 

a. Description of the proposed project including location, preliminary design, square footage 
of commercial, and/or number of residential units; 

b. Current taxable value for the property; 

c. Estimated taxable value after construction of the entire project; 

d. Construction pro forma demonstrating that the project would not be undertaken but for 
the public funds necessary to make the project financially feasible; 

e. Summary of the incentive funds that are requested for the project (number of annual 
installments and percent of increment requested: up to 75-percent); 

f. Information about any governmental approvals required, including land use and zoning 
changes, etc.; and 

g. Other information as requested by staff considering the particular project. 

2. Staff may consult with a real estate development professional or other consultant in reviewing the 
application and shall prepare a Cost/ Benefit Analysis for any project. 

3. Based on a favorable review, staff will make a recommendation to the City Council based on 
evaluation of the information provided in the application and supporting materials. 

4. Based on an evaluation of the information provided in the application, and considering the 
recommendation by staff, the City Council may accept or reject the application, or may approve 
the application with changes or conditions. 

5. Following approval the staff shall prepare or cause to be prepared a development agreement with 
the property owner/applicant, which must be entered into before any disbursement of funds by 
the City of Greenville. 

 
Economic development incentive programs must balance the need for speed (market responsiveness) 
with need to satisfy all legal requirements and to ensure the public has an opportunity to comment upon 
proposed incentives. The City of Greenville is required to hold public hearings to approve the incentives 
available as a result of the Capital Investment Grant program. 

 
 
VII. Terms and Conditions 

A written development agreement will be required. The development agreement will include any agreed 
upon performance requirements such as a schedule of additional payroll or jobs to be created or retained 
and capital investment to be made by the business enterprise. It will also include the terms for repayment 
of the incentive if the business fails to meet the performance requirements specified in the agreement. 

Disqualifications: Factors which will preclude applicants from participating in the program include non-
payment of taxes or other City fees, non-compliance with local regulations, and conflicts-of-interest. 

Confidentiality: Project details, including local incentives negotiations and offers, may remain confidential 
until the public hearing, subject to the North Carolina Public Records Law. 





August 29, 2016 - 6:00 PM - 8:00 PM
City Hall Gallery, 3rd Floor

200 West Fifth Street, Greenville, NC 27834

Town Common is Greenville's gateway to the Tar River 
and the "Front Yard" to Uptown Greenville. The City 
invites you to the public open house to learn more about 
the schematic design options for the Town Common 
Master Plan update. Refreshments will be served.

TOWN COMMON
SCHEMATIC DESIGN PUBLIC OPEN HOUSE
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